Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

December 13, 2010
Minutes

Present: Terry Valente, Priscilla Burnette, Susan Witt, Kim Humphrey, Kate Reingold, Suellen Doggett, Edward Doggett, Jill Jacobs, Darla Chafin, Mary Beth Sullivan, Bob Barton, Laurie Raymond, Sue Murphy, Mary Lou Dyer, Rachel Dyer, Mary Ellen Rosenburg, Kim Russell, Kevin Reilley, Betsy Mahoney, Tyler Ingalls, Bobbi Yeager (by phone), Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara.
Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. The minutes from last meeting were accepted.

An analysis by Mary Lou Dyer, MACSP:
Potential Impact of Changes in Executive and Legislative Branches of Maine’s Government.

As many of you know that Republicans took over both chambers of the Legislature for the first time since1974:  The Governorship, the House, and the Senate in Augusta. We have not experienced this difference for long time. At the Federal level we will have a Republican dominated House of Representatives and Senate, but we still have a Democratic President.

On the State level it is good to have a change, because when a party is in control for a long time, that party can become complacent. For the last 8 years we had a Democratic domination in State Government, and these have not been easy years for people that we care about, that need and deserve services from the Government. They have been hard years. The very first budget that Governor Baldacci presented was the first cut that the adult DD system had ever experienced. Mary Lou summarized: “I do not view this change with any more fear than I would with any other $850M shortfall”. 

The latest indications and potential changes that will affect our population of concern, and what we should be prepared to do.   

We do have 186 Legislators in the State House posing probably the biggest challenge for us, and because all of us are concerned, we need to be involved by getting to know our personal Legislator and Senator. Go to the State Legislature website and contact them, get to know them, and let them know what you care about. 
Over 70% of the budget includes an appropriation for Education and Health and Human Services. 
The Appropriation Committee typically makes the final decision around the budget when it goes to the full House. Representative Robert Nutting is going to be the House chair, and Senator Kevin Raye will be the Senate President.  Both men are very familiar with DD services. Representative Flood agreed to introduce some Legislation for us around work. He is experienced, and worked for the last two years with the committee members.  Sawin Millett looks to be headed toward a key financial Commissioner position.  Sawin was the Commissioner of Education, Commissioner of Finance, Headed BDS, served on Appropriations, and has a grand child with DD.  He understands DD and will be a good choice.  Peter Mills is anxious to be Commissioner of DHHS.  He is very moderate, bright, and knows the programs.  
At the federal level, we can anticipate gridlock.  At the state level, we are optimistic about something better.  
Part of what the Governor elected LePage has to do is to get two budgets put together before the first week of February:

· The supplemental budget:  140M request for supplemental funding for the next six month, January through June. A portion of that is to pay hospitals back-owed money. 

· The biannual budget: That starts July 1st. We have $850M shortfall for that budget. Recently there have been improved revenue forecasts.  Over half of that is money that will go to education to hit the 55% required under the Constitutional Amendment. DHHS money goes to community based services all over the state.
· There will be a $20M stop gap budget request for CDS, including a Resolve to include developmental therapy to be paid under MaineCare.  

· Cuts will likely be targeted in the biggest areas – Education, and DHHS.  If hospitals are paid off prior to June 1, it can be included in FMAP, but at what cost???

We will need to educate our Legislators that support services are jobs.  Baldacci cut the state’s workforce by over 1000 during his term.  Further cuts to employees won’t create reductions in costs.  Most state money goes to Counties and Towns.  
The civic center rally years ago had a huge effect.  It was discussed weekly in the Governor’s Cabinet. Services are not a partisan issue.  Having many people showing up to voice concerns is clearly noticed.  We may need to do that again.
The other important message from parents:  Support Services are not welfare.  They are different.  

Go to any event your Representative will be attending.  Early in the session Legislators are best found at the State House on Tuesdays or Thursdays for weeks early in the session – January through March.  The DD Council will have advocacy days on Thursdays at the State House.  
The best way to reach your Representative:  Email.  (Note:  a link to the emails and other contact information for all members of the Legislature is available at the Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org  Email and invite him or her to your house on a weekend or some other time to meet of convenience.  Lobbying is like stocking:  Many hours of boredom and a few brief seconds of terror.  Parents have the best opportunity because they are not lobbyists.  Offer to be a resource for the Representative.  
Question:  What is the best time for people to reach out to their legislators?
Answer: Mondays & Fridays are the best time and the weekend. Emailing then to set the    time to meet with them is the best way.  
Question: Do we have a coherent message?

Answer: Right now we do not. 1st we need to know the legislature that will represent us. 2nd the budget come out we will have a coherent message.

Comment: The first initial phase is to educate them, before we get our message out. Resources are really important; because people who don’t have any information, if they don’t get it from the people who are receiving and needing the services they are going to get it from people who administer the services, and that view is different from the view on the ground.

End of presentation.  

Housing Funding Update:

Two years ago a group of people including this Coalition worked hard to make sure the Jobs, Environment, and Affordable Housing bond passed to create affordable housing. 10% of the allocation went to supportive Housing split between homeless and non-homeless.  This is the current source of any supportive housing development; without our efforts, we would have seen pretty close to no supportive housing development this year.  
Review of Feedback from Website:

Cullen solicited feedback from the Website www.maineparentcoalition.org from the group.

Section 8 Campaign:

Cullen urged anyone who has not seen the video Along the Way Home at www.alongthewayhome.org  to see it and follow through with contacting the 4 people at the end to deliver a message of support for increased allocation.

DD Continuum of Care Subcommittee Report – Implementation Meeting with DHHS 
As decided by the Coalition, eight parents from this Coalition are involved with DD Continuum of Care implementation effort with DHHS. They represent different counties. The first meeting was held on 12/6.  DHHS was very responsive; they liked what we were representing, they believe in what we are doing, and they are looking forward to change. We’ll have to see how this moves given the new Administration, but from Jane Gallivan and Bill Hughes down, it appears that our Coalition has broad receptivity to a collective effort for positive change.  
Next meeting: 1/19/2011 12-2pm, same location.  
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